



No. 2 August 2017

# Deutsch- Englische Gesellschaft Anglo- German Association Braunschweig e. V.

Published by the editing team of the DEG President:

Paul Kavanagh, Otto-Finschstr. 29, 38108 Braunschweig

Tel. 0531 373935 p.kavanagh.deg@gmail.com Vice President: Barbara Heck bjheck@gmx.de

www.deg-bs.de

Our yearly membership fee is

20 € for single and 30 € for couple or family Konto: NordLB 328039 BLZ 250 500 00

IBAN: DE33250500000000328039 BIC: NOLADE2HXXX

Dear Members and Friends,



We have exciting news to share with you. As many of you may already know, we have moved to a new location. The new facilities offer much more space and plenty of much needed parking. Our new address is:

Kulturpunkt West, Ludwig-Winter-Straße 4, 38120 Braunschweig

How to get there https://goo.gl/maps/dfV1VuBrH3v

You can also get there with the Tram No. 3 and Tram No. 5 getting off at the Emsstraße station. You are all invited to our opening party on Thursday, 10<sup>th</sup> August (see our programme for more details).

## The academic side - or the forthcoming aftermath of - Brexit

British universities are already suffering losses of funding and talent stemming from Brexit-related concerns. Many British academics have reported being dropped from EU projects, or have been quietly asked to take less visible roles. More recently, reports were published that the British government allegedly told Sara Hagemann, a European professor at the London School of Economics (LSE), that she was no longer qualified to advise the government because she is not a British citizen. Meanwhile, Home Secretary Amber Rudd has announced plans to crack down on all student visas in an effort to curb overall immigration, from both within Europe and outside it—the government includes visiting foreign students in its immigration count. For some universities, that threatens anywhere from 15 to 50 percent of their student bodies, as well as the higher tuition revenue that foreign students provide (students from the EU pay the same reduced rate as British students).

Mike Galsworthy, a visiting researcher at the London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, leads a group called Scientists for EU, which campaigned for the UK to remain in the union for the sake of scientific research. "The sensitivities are running high," he said, referring to the Hagemann incident. The message of that episode, he said, is that foreign experts, students, and workers, are no longer welcome in Britain. The government's "mindset toward negotiations is not Britain versus the EU. It's warlike. Our side versus your side," he said. The government has outwardly sought to underplay the uncertainty Brexit poses, while incidents similar to the one at LSE simmer quietly beneath the surface. "What appears to be the position of the government, that nothing will change until the UK actually leaves the EU, seems to me naive in the extreme," Lord Anthony Giddens, former director of the London School of Economics, said in a debate in the House of Lords Thursday morning about the impact Brexit will have on higher education.

Already, things are changing. A group of scientists for EU has collected over 400 testimonies from British researchers and academics whose lives have been altered by the vote. Many have turned down offers from British universities in order to move to continental Europe, where they will be eligible for continued funding from Horizon 2020, an EU programme that currently supports 14 to 19 percent of British research, according to a report from the Academy of Social Sciences. Others have seen promising EU job applicants withdraw their names from consideration; many cited an increasingly unwelcoming social climate and anti-immigrant rhetoric as their reason. Australia, Germany, Ireland, and Scotland are among the countries making aggressive bids for "Brexit refugees." When will Britain stand up? Or just even wake up.

### Paul Kavanagh

# **Conversation Group Programme – August – December 2017**

## Thursday, 10<sup>th</sup> August - 7.00 pm (19.00):

Opening party – You are invited to our opening party to celebrate our new location. Please bring a contribution to the cold buffet. Drinks will be available. Registration deadline 7<sup>th</sup> August Carmela53@aol.com

Thursday, 24<sup>th</sup> August: "Henks Haus – Unzipped" Video – Dieter Seibt will show the video he recorded on 09.06.2017 at the Raabeschule, Heidberg. If you missed the live performance, this is your chance to see the Cortez Music Theater together with the BODS singers.

**Thursday, 7<sup>th</sup> September:** Short Story Reading – Paul and Ulla Kavanagh shall be reading a short story about ten pages, with lots of food for thought and discussion.

# Saturday, 23<sup>rd</sup> September - 11.00 am:

Brexit Tour – From 12.05 to 11.06 this year, the Braunschweig journalist and graphic artist, Erwin Klein, travelled to Britain with his motorcycle and visited 8 partner cities of our region, including Bath. His reports along the way have been published in the Braunschweiger Newspaper. He will talk about the background of this tour: how the idea came about, his cooperation with the BZ and about the trip itself. He will tell us about the people he met, his experiences, what went well and what went wrong and his findings on the town partnerships. He will also show photos and videos that have not yet been shown.

Thursday, 19<sup>th</sup> October: The Waggumer Frauenchor will present itself - Monika Jahnke will report and show pictures of their choral journey to the partner town Bath in May 2017. They will also give a short cross-section of their song repertoire. This evening will be in German.

Thursday, 16th November: Cotswold – Gudrun Schweimler-Loeffler will give her personal impressions of the Cotswolds from her recent holiday. In and around Bourton-on-the-water, the people, a bit of geography and history, walks in this area of outstanding beauty with its typical villages and stone walls.

Thursday, 23rd November – 5.30 pm (17.30): Georg Eckert Institute – One of their English-speaking librarian will give a tour of the library and then Wendy Anne Kopisch will give a presentation about the work of the institute, including her own project, the Georg Arnhold Program on Education for Sustainable Peace, which many of you will find interesting. Address is: Georg Eckert Institute, Celler Str. 3, 38114 Braunschweig. Registration is required carmela53@aol.com

Thursday, 7<sup>th</sup> December – 7.00 pm (19.00): Christmas party – Same procedure as every year. Please bring a contribution to the buffet.

Meetings take place at our new location, Kulturpunkt West, Ludwig-Winter-Straße 4, 38120 Braunschweig, unless otherwise stated. Doors open at 7.30 pm (19.30) with the main topic at 8.00 pm (20.00). Topic may be changed due to unforeseen circumstances.

#### 

The DEG Committee works very hard to come up with interesting topics for you, however we would also like to hear from you and would welcome your suggestions and preferences and if anyone would like to give a presentation please inform Paul Kavanagh or any of our committee members.

#### **Additional events:**

**Wednesday, 23<sup>rd</sup> August 2017: 7.30 pm (19.30)** - A group of 29 members and friends will be attending a performance of the Broadway musical "Hairspray" in the arena on the Burgplatz.

**Saturday, 26<sup>th</sup> August 2017: 6.00 pm (18.00)** - A group of members and friends will attend the play "Henks Haus" by the Cortez Musik Theater in the Brunsviga. Tickets are still available <a href="mailto:carmela53@aol.com">carmela53@aol.com</a>

Sunday, 27<sup>th</sup> August 2017: 11.00 am – 3.00 pm – Intercultural Breakfast, "KulturImZelt" in Burgerpark To represent Britain, we have reserved two tables each for 6 persons at a cost of 25,00€ per table i.e. 4,20€ per person. If you would like to join us for this intercultural event, please come along, bring your own food, drinks, and cutlery. There will also be a stage programme with artists from the region representing their different cultures. Registration is necessary latest 07.08.2017 <a href="mailto:carmela53@aol.com">carmela53@aol.com</a>

To support the DEG and its activities, please consider joining us by becoming a member, if you have not already done so. You can ask any of our Committee members for a Membership Form or download it <a href="here">here</a>, print it out, fill it in and then hand it in. We appreciate your support. If you would like to receive our Newsletter please let us have your email address and you will be added to our mailing list.

**Pay Day Reminder:** Please make sure that you paid your membership fee for 2017 which was already due in March. If not, please do so as soon as possible. Nord LB IBAN DE33250500000000328039

News from Bath Summer has arrived with temperatures of 28 deg. Bath is full of eager tourists busy cameras and selfie sticks. However traffic congestion is still one of the major issues facing Bath and one exciting piece of news is that Bath and NE Somerset council are to investigate the possibility of bringing back trams to Bath. The Bath Tram System covered most of the city until it was closed in

1939. On a recent visit to Braunschweig our new Mayor, Councillor Ian Gilchrist was very happy to have been given the opportunity to drive a tram.

We welcome our new Member of Parliament - Wera Hobhouse, Liberal Democrat and staunch 'remainer'. Wera was born and brought up in Hannover and has lived in England since 1990. Prior to her political career she was a teacher and she is fluent in French, English and German.

A few weeks ago we enjoyed a performance in Bath Abbey by the 75 strong Youth Choir of Braunschweig Cathedral under the baton of Kantorin Elke Lindemann and Domkantor Gerd-Peter Münden. The programme featured a good mix of old and new, English and German with 2 pieces by Gerd-Peter.

Martin Guest Committee Member BBTA www.bath-braunschweigtwinningassociation.co.uk

## Remembering Diana, Princess of Wales

It's hard to believe that it's been 20 years since we woke up to that awful news of that dreadful accident in the Alma Tunnel in Paris on Sunday, 31<sup>st</sup> August 1997 and who can ever forget the sight of her two beloved young boys walking behind her coffin. We came to know her as a sweet 20-year old young woman who married the most eligible bachelor in the world in that fairytale wedding in 1981. Sadly, her short life was no fairytale and she was gone far too soon. Her legacy is, of course, her sons that have grown up to be very fine young men. William, born to be King and charming, everybody's darling, Harry. Both are carrying on the good work in their mother's charities. They will keep her memory alive and Diana would be very proud of them. William and Harry talk very openly about their mother in the new HBO documentary "Diana, Our Mother – Her Life and Legacy". <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eW6WoJAvBN8">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eW6WoJAvBN8</a>

## Letter to Chancellor Angela Merkel

Dear Chancellor Merkel,

In this era of political lunacy, you are, in my opinion, the only voice of reason. You are admired and respected by most rational people the world over. I hope the German people realise what a jewel they have in you.

Berlusconi rudely kept you waiting, Bush rudely massaged your shoulders, Putin rudely intimidated you with his big dog (being fully aware of your fear of big dogs) and you handled every situation with aplomb. And then there is also Erdogan... Now you have a new "enfant terrible" on the political scene and if anyone can tame him then it is surely you.

You remain calm, cool and collected in every situation and don't get distracted by all the noise. Do you ever get angry and lose your temper? Have you ever raised your voice in anger? What an enviable trait.

You have evolved from Helmut Kohl's "Mädchen" to "Mutti" of the nation. Your enthusiasm in the football stadiums is infectious when supporting your national team. You have been spotted in supermarkets doing your own shopping. You have admitted to being a good cook. I don't think I would cook if I were Chancellor. You have a great sense of humour, displayed when asked if you are a feminist.

Karl Lagerfeldt has criticized your fashion sense! What does HE know! Who cares if, as the great Karl says, your pants are too long and your jackets are not exquisitely cut. After all, you are no fashion model but the world's most powerful woman, nominated for a record 10 times by Forbes Magazine. Twice nominated by Forbes as the world's second most powerful person (Putin was No. 1), the highest ranking ever achieved by a woman. What an inspiration and example you are to young girls and women all over the world.

Schade (what a pity) that I, as an immigrant in your country am not allowed to vote.

I wish you well. Best regards, Carmela Folgosa